
Environmental Health Referral Response - commercial use

Reasons for referral

This application seeks consent for one or more of the following:

l Food premises, or
l Backpackers/Boarding house, or
l Mortuary, or
l Skin penetration, accupuncture, tattoo, beauty salon, or
l Public pool

And as such, Council's Environmental Health and Protection officers are required to consider the likely 
impacts.

Officer comments
General Comments

Application is for a change from an existing building to a child care centre. 

The SEE does not mention if food is going to be provided to the children as part of the operation of the 
child care centre.

If food is going to be provided to the children it is regarded as food for sale under the Food Act 2003. 
The kitchen will need to be commercial in nature and comply with Standard 3.2.3 of the Australian and 
New Zealand Food Standards Code, the Food Act 2003 and Australian Standard AS 4674 ‘Design,
construction and fit out of food premises’. 

The SEE advises that recent upgrades to the building includes a new kitchen however, this was for the
existing use (Girl Guides Hall) and the new kitchen is unlikely to be commercial in nature and comply 
with the above mentioned requirements. Furthermore, the plans and the SEE indicate that there will be 
no further works to the kitchen and the plans specify that the flooring within the kitchen is timber. 
Timber flooring does not comply with the requirements of AS 4674 ‘Design, construction and fit out of 
food premises’. 

In order for Environmental Health to assess the application the applicant is to confirm if food is going to 
be provided to the children. If so, the kitchen will need to comply with the above mentioned 
requirements. This could result in extensive works to the kitchen and an amended application. Applicant 
should obtain advice from someone that is suitably qualified and experienced to determine if the current 
kitchen can easily be made complaint with the above mentioned requirements. 

If children are to provide their own food there will most likely be a condition that no food for sale be 
prepared using the existing kitchen.
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Recommendation 

REFUSAL 

The proposal is therefore unsupported. 

Note: Should you have any concerns with the referral comments above, please discuss these with the 
Responsible Officer. 

Recommended Environmental Health and Protection Conditions:

Nil. 
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